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August 26, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit for your consideration the attached ordinance authorizing execution of an interlocal agreement with the City of Seattle for the dedication and development of 3rd Avenue NE between NE 100th Street and NE 103rd Street and for a Coordinated Transportation Investment Plan (CTIP) for the Northgate area.

Over several years, King County (County) and the City of Seattle (City) have coordinated efforts to implement specific aspects of the Northgate Area Comprehensive Plan.  Northgate is also one of the three development sites identified in 1998 at the launch of the county’s Transit Oriented Development (TOD) program, aimed at reducing the use of single-occupant vehicles by increasing the number of times people walk, bicycle, carpool, vanpool, or take a bus, streetcar, or rail, by bringing potential riders closer to transit facilities.  

Progress toward Northgate’s urban center housing and job targets has lagged significantly behind other Seattle urban centers.  Through this interlocal agreement, the county will improve the flow of traffic and transit access to the Northgate transit center, ensure layover space for Metro buses, enhance the pedestrian environment, and facilitate private transit oriented development adjacent to the Northgate Transit Center.  

Background on Northgate 

Northgate is a designated urban center under countywide and City growth management plans.  With a transit center and park and ride lot, this site is an important transportation transfer point for bus service and, potentially, light rail.  The county and the City are coordinating their efforts to encourage development while preserving the site as a vital public transportation hub in north Seattle. 

In August 2004 the City Council approved a memorandum of understanding with Lorig & Associates (Lorig).  Lorig has an option to purchase 9.5 acres on the east half of the lot south of Northgate Mall and south of 103rd Street NE commonly referred to as the South Lot.  Lorig proposes to invest over $100 million to build approximately 500 housing units and retail space.  The county and City are working together to encourage this dense urban development.  Also, in the memorandum of understanding, Lorig agreed to construct the Thornton Creek water quality channel storm water project to help preserve one of the remaining natural waterways in the Seattle area. 

The City appropriated $500,000 in its 2005 budget to support the design and construction of an extension of 3rd Avenue NE between NE 100th and NE 103rd streets.  The City’s contribution is dependent on the execution of an interlocal agreement with King County on the design and construction of this new road and pedestrian corridor. 

County’s Responsibilities of the Interlocal Agreement

Under this interlocal agreement, the county agrees to make a contribution to the City led Coordinated Transportation Invest Plan (CTIP) effort in the Northgate area and to take the lead on the design and construction of a new street and pedestrian corridor on 3rd Avenue NE.  This street will facilitate transit-oriented development of the adjoining private property to the east and county-owned land to the west.  

In addition the county will install a traffic signal at the intersection of NE 100th Street and 2nd Avenue NE and make improvements, if sufficient funds are available, to the existing signal at NE 100th Street and 1st Avenue NE to accommodate southbound left turn movements.  Planning and design will be coordinated with Lorig and the City.  Also, with available funds, the county will install or repair sidewalks between 2nd Avenue NE and 3rd Avenue NE on the north side of NE 100th Street consistent with City code requirements.  The county will also construct a pedestrian corridor (approximately $80,000) running east to west across its park and ride lot from the new 3rd Avenue NE to the Northgate Transit Center.  Finally, the county and City will install ancillary improvements along NE 100th and NE 103rd streets. 

The Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) allocated a $1.37 million federal grant to the county for this construction effort.  The City has agreed to provide $500,000 to cover design and permitting costs.  The remaining $228,461 estimated cost for designing and building the 3rd Avenue NE extension is available in the adopted 2005 capital budget.  These street improvements will provide a new north/south arterial and pedestrian connection through the South Lot.  

Currently, the project includes a 73 foot right of way with two, 11 foot wide through lanes, a turn lane, and 12 foot sidewalks on the east and west sides of the street.  Upon completion of this project, the county will dedicate up to 36.5 feet of right-of-way for the construction of the western half of 3rd Avenue NE at no cost to the City for a public street with sidewalks (total area of 21,876 sq. ft.).  The eastern half of the right-of-way will be available for construction and permanently dedicated for public use by Lorig.  Attachment A presents the street layout under discussion between the county and the City.  

The City will finance the installation of a traffic signal at 3rd Avenue NE and NE 103rd Street as well as pedestrian and driveway improvements on the north side of that intersection.  These improvements may be included in the county’s construction contract for 3rd Avenue if this proves to be of mutual benefit to the county and the City.  The City also agrees to dedicate the north side of 100th Street NE as a Metro bus layover zone, which will improve the reliability of service in the area and reduce bus operating costs.

The CTIP, introduced above, is a coordinated effort between the City, county, and Northgate stakeholders.  The plan identifies improvements for walking, bicycling, transit and automobiles in the Northgate community.  The CTIP recommends projects and programs that support the creation of a dynamic regional shopping and commercial center with dense multifamily development surrounded by residential neighborhoods.  The county will contribute up to $90,000 in cash to the CTIP, but only upon completion of this interlocal agreement and a separate written agreement between Lorig and the City that Lorig is proceeding with a Master Use Permit application for the South Lot and that Lorig and the Seattle Public Utilities will each dedicate half of the land necessary for the 3rd Avenue NE project as seen in the street plan.  

The county has already expended over $10,000 on parking and traffic studies in the Northgate area from previously budgeted funds.

Recommendation

I recommend we proceed with the Northgate Interlocal Agreement.  This agreement with the City will improve transit operations, increase transit ridership, maintain park and ride capacity, 
enhance private development potential, and advance the goals of growth management by providing transit supportive housing and commercial space.  Enhanced access, combined with good vehicle, transit, and pedestrian circulation, will contribute to the economic viability of the Northgate commercial core, attracting customers, visitors and employers.

If you have any questions, please contact 

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:

King County Councilmembers




ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff





  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director





  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee





  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold S.Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Ron Posthuma, Assistant Director, DOT


Gary Prince, Senior Project Manager, DOT
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